SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE 115th ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6th MAY 2009 IN THE PARISH HALL

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr Mrs C Hughes, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr T Wiener



Cllr A Nicholls and Cllr Mrs M Lawton
















In attendance:  
Mark Webb and Liz Bates (Clerk)

Apologies: 

Cllr N Rothwell
1. Minutes of the previous meeting
The minutes of the 114th Annual Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 7th May 2008 were approved. Proposed by Cllr C Hughes, seconded by Cllr M Lawton.

2. Chairman’s Statement

Copies of the Chairman’s report reviewing the activities of the Parish Council during the year ended 31 March 2009 were distributed to all those present at the meeting:-  

This year’s Annual Meeting marks the conclusion of my second year as Chairman of Seer Green Parish Council and I would like to record my thanks to all Councillors for their continuing hard work over the past year.  I believe that we continue to operate very effectively as a Council and to provide value for money to local residents.

Once again, I salute the dedication and hard work of our Parish Clerk, Mrs Liz Bates, who gives tirelessly of her services to the Council and to local residents.  She is the first point of contact for many residents if there is a problem in the village and Liz works extremely hard to sort them out, whatever they may be.

We continue to be grateful for the support we receive from our District Councillor (Steve Patel) and from our two local County Councillors (Martin Tett and Pam Bacon), who pick up on local issues and take them higher on our behalf as and when required.  Pam Bacon stands down this year and we thank her for her commitment and support to the Parish and wish her the very best for her retirement.

Councillor David Matthews, a former Chairman, has announced that he is standing down this year and hence there is presently a vacancy for a Councillor to bring us to our full complement of 9 Councillors.  I would like to take this opportunity to thank Cllr Matthews for his service to the Council and wish him well for the future.

Perhaps one of the most notable events during this year has been the introduction of a Parish Council website (www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk) and I thank Cllr Wiener and our Clerk, Mrs Bates, for their hard work in bringing this project to fruition.

The introduction of Working Groups last year has helped to focus the activities of the Council, as well as to share responsibilities more widely, and I am pleased to say that they have enabled more attention to be given to certain important issues as they arise.  As in last year’s report, I will outline our key activities during the year and items of significant note by each Working Group’s area of responsibility.

Finance
Councillor Scourfield, our Treasurer, leads the Finance Working Group, supported by Cllr Lawton, a qualified accountant, and Cllr Rothwell, who has considerable audit experience.  Following the successful introduction of a formal Risk Assessment process to the Council last year, not only covering areas of finance but also extending to other areas of Council responsibility, we have continued to monitor risks and carry out periodic audits.  This process is proving to be an effective tool to ensure that we operate in a safe, considered and auditable manner.

For the Financial Year 2008-09, we received a precept of £39,500, representing an increase of 2.9% on the previous year.  At this Meeting, a separate Financial Statement is presented which provides a breakdown of Council expenditure.  However, I would like to take this opportunity to express my appreciation to Cllr Scourfield and our Parish Clerk, who have managed finances extremely well during the year.  Our budget forecasting continues to be sound and expenditure is rigorously monitored during the year.  Through careful financial management, the Council continues to achieve cost savings which enable our small ‘pot’ to go even further.
An integral part of the financial planning process is the maintenance of a Long Term Plan, which identifies potentially large items of expenditure due to arise in the next 5 years, such as for new playground equipment, property improvement or to replace ageing streetlamps.  To meet these occasional needs, the Council aims to ‘put by’ a certain amount each year from its precept.

Properties

Seer Green Parish Council owns the following areas of the village and maintains them for the benefit of all residents: Village Cemetery, Allotments, Recreation Ground and Pavilion, Green Wood, Jubilee Walk and Green Meadow.  Councillor Forsaith leads the Properties Working Group, supported by Cllrs Lawton and Nicholls.

The Cemetery is a particular focal point in the village and we work hard to maintain a pleasant and welcoming environment for those who come from far and wide to visit the graves of loved ones.  There is a small pool of burial and cremation plots available for future use to those qualifying local residents and the Council has recently examined the possibility of increasing the number of available plots and thereby extending the life of the cemetery.  All matters relating to the Cemetery are dealt with by our Clerk.

The Recreation Ground continues to be well used by both football and cricket teams at weekends.  The newly formed Seer Green United football teams have flourished this year and an active future programme is planned.  We continue to lease the Pavilion to the local Montessori School during weekdays and the Pavilion remains available for private hire at other times at very reasonable rates.  A recent inspection of the Pavilion by the Properties Working Group has identified a number of items of remedial attention and improvement, which will be implemented in the coming months.

Planning

The Parish Council receives copies of all planning applications within the Parish and is invited to comment upon them by Chiltern District Council, which is the local planning authority.  The Planning Working Group comprises Cllr Rothwell (Chairman), Cllr Clarke and Cllr Weiner.

In general, the past year has been quite active for planning matters in the village.  Most applications have been for relatively modest extensions or modifications to existing properties, however, and we have seen fewer applications for larger developments or replacement properties.  Pressure on land continues unabated, however, and there have been a number of attempts to change the use of Green belt land locally, which the Council has strenuously resisted.

One particular area of concerns is enforcement, which is the responsibility of Chiltern District Council.  It appears that there is a backlog of enforcement requests which means that the District Council has been slow to respond to our requests to investigate potential breaches of planning law.  We continue to monitor the situation and will escalate matters for any more serious breaches. 

Environment

How our village looks is an important ‘feel good’ factor for many local residents and a measure by which we, as a Parish Council, are often judged.  That is why we spend a significant amount of money each year maintaining the good appearance of the village: on grass cutting, hedge clipping, litter clearance, path maintenance and other running repairs.  We have some excellent local handymen who are extremely dedicated to working with us and ensuring that the village looks neat, tidy and well cared for.  Councillor Hughes leads the Environment Working Group, supported by Cllrs Matthews and Weiner.

In 2008-09, we have continued to make improvements to the Public Footpath network around the village and it is noticeable that our paths are in a considerably better condition than many in neighbouring parishes.  This year has also seen a major programme of tree maintenance in Green Wood, to ensure that this fragment of natural Chiltern woodland remains in good condition.

As in 2007-08, we have been extremely concerned at the lack of funding to areas of village maintenance which are outside our responsibility, especially our roads and pavements, which are the responsibility of Bucks County Council.  The frequency of potholes, as well as the repeated flooding at certain points, especially on Longbottom Lane, Chalfont Road and Newbarn Lane, have led us to press repeatedly for action and additional investment.  I’m pleased to say that our comments are heard but unfortunately the lack of cash has seriously curtailed the County Council’s ability to respond on these matters in a timely fashion.

Community Liaison

Councillor Matthews has led the Community Liaison Working Group, supported by Cllrs Hughes, Nicholls and Scourfield.  The group has a varied portfolio and was established to ensure that we communicate regularly and effectively with partner organisations in the village, including the Police, businesses, schools and churches.

The Parish Council was pleased to support the formation of the Seer Green Sports and Social Committee during the year, following an initiative by District Cllr Steve Patel and PCSO John Webb.  The Committee will be formed of village residents and other interested parties and will work to improve facilities in the village for the benefit of all age groups.  Some initial funding has been received from the District and County Councils.

Two Newsletters were distributed to all residents during the year.

The village continues to be dogged by petty vandalism, including criminal damage and graffiti.  It is always a small minority who spoil things for everyone else.  I would ask all residents to report any suspicious activity and, if they have information about minor acts of vandalism, to let us or the local Police know.  The non urgent contact number for Thames Valley Police is 0845 8505505.

The issue of speeding through the village, and especially near the school, is a perennial matter and one that continues to receive attention.  It has been identified as the priority area at the Neighbourhood Action Group, a local forum of residents and interested groups organised by Thames Valley Police.  This has led to the Police holding regular Speed Enforcement exercises along School Lane, as a result of which, a number of local residents have received fixed penalty notices for their carelessness.  The Parish Council has worked hard over the years to achieve improvements in so-called ‘traffic management’ and has taken a leading role in trying to educate and advise.  In 2008, we conducted a survey of traffic speeds through the village and, in 2009, a campaign of mobile speed indicator devices is being trialled at critical points along School Lane and Chalfont Road.

At a County level, a major review of speed limits on Buckinghamshire roads has been in progress over the past five years.  Following considerable delays, the final proposals for the area around Seer Green (referred to as Area 10) have just been published and put to public consultation.  If they proceed as planned, a number of new speed limits will be introduced around the village, especially on Longbottom Lane and Chalfont Road-Newbarn Lane.

Attendance

Parish Council meetings are generally held on the first Wednesday of each month, except in August.  There were 11 Parish Council meetings during the year and the attendance by Councillors was as follows:

Philip Clarke

10
(Chairman)

Dennis Scourfield
9
(Treasurer)
John Forsaith

7
(Vice Chairman)
David Matthews
8
Carole Hughes

10



Marcia Lawton

8
Nigel Rothwell

10



Adam Nicholls

7
Tony Wiener

9

3. Financial Statement
A financial report from the RFO was distributed to all those at the meeting.  The RFO gave a detailed explanation of the accounts and advised that as last year, the accounts are shown on a cash basis and he explained them in detail.  In particular, the RFO drew attention to the increased income from the cemetery and the reduced premium for the insurance from Norwich Union. The Financial Report was approved.

4.
Any Other Business. Nothing to report.

Election of Officers

a)  Chairman   The completed nomination form received by the Clerk being for Cllr P Clarke, (proposed by Cllr Scourfield and seconded by Cllr Forsaith), Cllr Clarke consented to this position.

b)  Vice-Chairman  The completed nomination form received by the Clerk being for Cllr 

J Forsaith, (proposed by Cllr Clarke and seconded by Cllr D Scourfield), Cllr Forsaith consented to remain in his position of Vice Chairman.

c)  Responsible Financial Officer  The completed nomination form received by the Clerk being for Cllr D Scourfield, (proposed by Cllr Clarke and seconded by Cllr Forsaith), Cllr D Scourfield consented to remain in his position as Responsible Financial Officer. 
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